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MINUTES

Clear Roads 2009 Technical Advisory Committee Summer Meeting:

Pooled Fund Project #TPF-5(092) - Test and Evaluation of Materials, Equipment and Methods for Winter Highway Maintenance

Wednesday and Thursday July 29 - 30, 2009

Madison Concourse - (www.concoursehotel.com) - Capitol Ballroom B

Attendees:

	Dennis Burkheimer, Iowa DOT

Kevin Marchek, Illinois DOT

Dennis Belter, Indiana DOT

Paul Brown, MassHighway

Tim Croze, Michigan DOT

Farideh Amiri, Minnesota DOT

Tim Jackson, Missouri DOT 


	Larry Gangl, North Dakota DOT

Mike Lashmet New York DOT

Lynn Bernhard, Utah DOT 

Allen Williams, Virginia DOT

Mike Sproul, Wisconsin DOT

Cliff Spoonemore, Wyoming DOT 

Brian Burne, Maine DOT


	Monty Mills, Washington DOT

Leland Smithson, AASHTO

John Klosterman, City of Dubuque

Colleen Bos, CTC & Associates

Kim Linsenmayer, CTC & Associates

Peg Lafky, Wisconsin DOT Research Unit


	
	
	


Materials Distributed:

Agenda

Clear Roads Budget Overview

Clear Roads New Solicitation Status 

Multiple Blade Plow Project PowerPoint

Developing and Evaluating Safe Winter Driving Messages – Revised Scope

Interface Specifications Survey Analysis Results

Field Guide for Testing Deicing Chemicals - Draft 

Technology Transfer Discussion 2009 

State DOT Winter Operations Information Spreadsheet


APWA Snow Conference Presentations


Carbide Blade Specification Discussion

Iowa DOT Carbide Blade Specifications 

Clear Roads Membership Levels Discussion 2009
2008-09 Product Experience Survey Results

State Report PowerPoint presentations

2009 National Winter Maintenance Peer Exchange Final Agenda 

2009 National Winter Maintenance Peer Exchange Attendee List

2007 National Winter Maintenance Peer Exchange Progress Score Card

Eastern Snow Expo Conference Schedule 2009

Proposed Four Year Program - Winter Maintenance Technical Service Program (WMTSP)

Performance Measures for Snow and Ice Control Operations NCHRP Project 06-17 – Preliminary Content Outline. 

Wednesday, July 29, 2009
Welcome and Meeting Objectives

Chairperson Paul Brown kicked off the day with introductions of all attendees and a review of objectives: 

· Review proposal scores and select a vendor
· Hear updates on research projects underway 

· Plan for future research and marketing efforts

· Share state experiences

Budget

Kim Linsenmayer provided an overview of the Clear Roads budget, including amounts committed and obligated, amounts contracted, and estimated planned expenses. 

Clear Roads Lead State Transition and Solicitation Status

Kim Linsenmayer also reviewed the transition from Wisconsin to Minnesota as lead state. The new solicitation has received sufficient funds and should be assigned a new TPF number soon. Kim provided a summary of which states have made commitments so far and which states will need to do that this fall. 
Scoring Results and Discussion 

Peg Lafky from the Wisconsin DOT Research and Library Unit joined the meeting and Colleen Bos led the group in reviewing the scores. Prior to this meeting, each TAC member had received, reviewed and tentatively scored four proposals in response to the two Clear Roads RFPs issued this spring. Colleen led a discussion of the scores, giving TAC members an opportunity to adjust their scores if desired. 

1. Correlating Lab Testing and Field Performance for Deicing and Anti-icing Chemicals (Phase I) 

· Clear Roads received three proposals for this project.

· The contract was awarded to the proposer with the highest score.
Project Champion: Dennis Burkheimer
Subcommittee: Dennis Belter, Lee Smithson, Monty Mills, Tony McClellan and Paul DeJulio   

2. Liquid Snow Removal Routes (Identifying and Testing Best Practices for Snow Removal Using Liquid Chemicals) 

· Clear Roads received one proposal. 

· The group agreed that the RFP issued may have been too large in scope for the amount of funding assigned to the project and that the scope may also not have reflected the TAC’s initial intent for the project. 

· The TAC agreed that a subcommittee should revise the work scope and post a new RFP this fall.

Project Champion: Dennis Belter
Subcommittee: Allen Williams, Brian Burne, Larry Gangl and Paul DeJulio   
>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates: Contact the selected vendor to let them know they were awarded the contract. 

· CTC & Associates: Let the other proposers know that they were not selected. 
· CTC & Associates: Work with the subcommittee to set up a teleconference for rescoping the Liquid Routes project.

· CTC & Associates: Let the non-TAC members of the previous subcommittee know that we are going to need their technical expertise with monitoring the Liquid Routes project once we have a selected vendor.

· Larry Gangl and Lynn Bernhard: Will write up some of the additional project ideas involving liquids that were reviewed during this discussion and make sure they get proposed as projects for 2010. 

Product Experience Feedback

Colleen shared the results of 2008-09 Product Experience Survey which will be posted on the Clear Roads Web site. 

· The TAC expressed a desire to aggregate the results from the previous two seasons into one document with the current season, so that all the feedback on any given product is in one spot.

>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates: Combine the 2008-09 feedback with the previous two seasons and post the aggregated feedback on the Web site. 
Technology Transfer
Paul Brown led a discussion of how best to handle technology transfer for Clear Roads projects.
· The TAC reviewed a number of different formats and approaches for promoting the results of these projects. 
· The TAC members agreed that we may need to look at each project to understand the audience and think about how best to share the information. 

· Many of Clear Roads’ current deliverables may not be suited to the intended audience. We need to find out more about how to reach different audiences by doing a survey and also a synthesis report on how people receive information. 
· Members need to develop manufacturer-specific field guides on calibration that can be posted on the Clear Roads Web site to follow up on the Calibration Accuracy of Ground Speed Controllers project. 
>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates: Follow up with Wisconsin DOT to produce a Transportation Synthesis Report (TSR) on how different levels of DOT staff (operations, financial, decision-makers, program-wide managers) find and best receive information. Paul Brown, Lynn Bernhard and Cliff Spoonemore were all identified as resource to provide guidance on the TSR. 
· Paul Brown: Based on the results of the TSR, develop a research proposal for considering for 2010 funding. 

· TAC Members: Need to develop state- and manufacturer-specific field guides on calibration that can be posted on the Clear Roads Web site to follow up on the Calibration Accuracy of Ground Speed Controllers project. Members should develop these guides for their state and send them to Colleen Bos to post on the Clear Roads Web site. 

· CTC & Associates: Develop a short survey to put in the Peer Exchange packets to help determine where people get information from. 

Winter Maintenance Peer Exchange Update

The Winter Maintenance Peer Exchange will be held at the end of August in Madison, Wisconsin, in conjunction with the Eastern Snow Expo. 
· Lee Smithson reviewed the agenda with the TAC. 

· Currently, there are 61 people representing 30 states planning to attend. There are also additional representatives from the District of Columbia DOT, FHWA, TRB and AASHTO who will be in attendance. 
· Lee also reviewed the 2007 Peer Exchange score card and discussed plans to document the progress since 2007. 
· The group also reviewed the agenda for the Eastern Snow Expo and the Proposed Four Year Program - Winter Maintenance Technical Service Program (WMTSP), including their preliminary content outline for a project on Performance Measures for Snow and Ice Control Operations. 
Vice Chair Selection
The group voted on the position of Vice Chair which was vacated by Linda Taylor. Cliff Spoonemore was identified as the new Vice Chair of Clear Roads. 

State Reports
Clear Roads members presented reports to the group. A number of recurring issues were identified, such as budget issues, a focus on reducing salt usage and increasing the use of technology to improve efficiency of operations. A few highlights from each state that presented are noted below:
Indiana

· Snow and Ice removal expenditures for 2008-09 were down compared to from 2007-08.
· Big decrease in salt usage attributed to MDSS and the MDSS statewide implementation continued.
· Changed their Level of Service policy to add a third level.
· Saved an average of 16% with a late season salt purchase off of the FY 09 QPA.
· 10 new RWSS stations as well.
Virginia

· There was a shortfall of $2.6 billion in the six-year program for the Virginia DOT, so there were lots of cuts, including nineteen rest areas shut down, almost no construction budget, reduction in services and laying off 600 people. 
· Greater focus on anti-icing for 2008-09 as well as 2009-10. 
· They have established a training institute for managers for emergency operations. 

Maine 

· Maine made changes such as crew consolidations, which involved closing 15 facilities and eliminating 34 positions. 
· For 2008-09 they experimented with statewide use of liquid blends, shift changes, plow truck setups.

· In 2008-09 they also started using a Monroe slurry maker, a tow plow and alternative cutting edges.
· For 2009-10 Maine is implementing split shifts, tri-state purchasing with New Hampshire and Vermont, modifying more hoppers, and using radar activated storm speed signs. 

Thursday, July 30, 2009

Development of Standardized Test Procedures for Evaluating Deicing Chemicals

The goal of this project was to develop a standard set of laboratory tests that measure performance to set a standard for deicer manufacturers. 
· WTI was supposed to present the final report at this meeting. However, the project subcommittee had significant feedback on the draft final report, so we have asked WTI to revise it. 
· We are planning to have them present the final report via teleconference and web cast in early September after the subcommittee has reviewed the next draft. 

Carbide Insert Snow Plow Blade Wear Project

The goal of this project was to develop a lab test that could replicate and predict field wear. 
· Field testing is scheduled for November and the project should be complete in 2010. 

Development of a Toolkit for Cost-benefit Analysis of Specific Winter Maintenance Practices, Equipment and Operations

The goal is to develop a cost-benefit analysis toolkit that will help winter maintenance professionals to communicate operational needs to accounting and other non-winter maintenance staff within state agencies. The toolkit will help provide the information Clear Roads technical representatives need to demonstrate the value of the materials and equipment to do their jobs effectively. 

· The subcommittee has had two conference calls on this project to review the preliminary literature search and the results of the first round of surveys.

· The subcommittee did ask them to do some additional literature search. 
· WTI is currently working on the second round of surveys

· The project is on track to complete on time. 
National Winter Maintenance Test Facility

Representatives from several winter maintenance research groups have been working on a concept for a National Winter Maintenance Testing Program. 

· The plan is to develop a pilot of the concept for a virtual facility rather than a physical facility. 
· This project has slowed down a little bit, but there is a conference call scheduled for September after the Peer Exchange to get things restarted.
Snowplow Design Project

Dennis Burkheimer provided an update on this project and reviewed its history. The goal was to develop a different type of blade with multiple edges on it for one-pass plowing. The idea is to remove as much snow and ice as possible in a single pass. 

In the most recent phase of the project, four manufacturers developed four new plow models that five Midwestern states started testing last winter season.

· Henderson developed a plow that Minnesota tested. 

· Flink developed a plow that Iowa tested. 

· Henke developed a plow that Indiana and Ohio tested. 

· Monroe developed a plow to be tested in Wisconsin although it did not get use in the past season. 

· There is a Conference call planned for September to make sure plows are ready for the season. 

· Those involved will also meet in person in spring to compare results. 

Developing and Evaluating Safe Winter Driving Messages

The goal of this project was to study crash data and identify the most high-risk drivers to target for safe winter driving messages. Once the demographic is known, the project will try to determine the best method to reach the target audience. 

· The Principle Investigator now has crash data and is moving forward with analysis. 

· The project is scheduled to be complete by the next winter meeting. 

Development of Interface Specifications for Mobile Data Platforms on DOT Vehicles

This project focused on developing standards that allow a “plug and play” approach to GPS and other devices/sensors on trucks or maintenance vehicles. 
· Thompson Engineering is the selected vendor and has conducted a survey of states. A draft of their analysis has been distributed for review. 
· Blake Christie from Noblis is providing some guidance on how to create these specifications so that they become ITS standards. 
· The project should be complete by spring of 2010. 

There was also some additional discussion about the challenges of working with vendors to resolve the issues that come up with proprietary software and how to promote the standards to the vendor community. 

Determining Effectiveness of Deicing Materials and Procedures

The goal of this project was to develop standard procedures for field testing. 

· Clear Roads cancelled the contract with the vendor because the subcommittee did not think the deliverables suited the intended audience. 

· Dennis Burkheimer developed a draft field guide, so we can still get the deliverable we intended.

· The TAC discussed next steps and how to get the information to a broader audience. 

· Although the guide needs some graphics, the TAC felt it was in good shape and that the final version should be published on the Clear Roads Web site in three sections. 

· The TAC also voted to fund a short (10-15 minute) video to walk staff through the testing methodology and approved funding of $20,000. Paul Brown and Mike Sproul both agreed to help with the project. 

>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates and Mike Sproul: Work with WisDOT’s OPA to follow up on developing the scope for the RFP for the video. Colleen will check back with the group if there is a need for additional funding. 

State DOT Winter Operations Information Spreadsheet

Clear Roads would like to compile state DOT Winter Operations information into a spreadsheet format.

· Clear Roads would like to collect his information on an annual basis. 
· Tim Croze agreed to be the point person to oversee the data collection. 
· Clear Roads states will enter their own information and then we will send the spreadsheet out to the Peer Exchange attendees and ask them to fill it out in advance of the Peer Exchange so the spreadsheet can be shared at that event. 

· A GIS map could also be developed so information could be highlighted as you rolled over each state. 

>>Action Items

· Dennis Burkheimer: Send out the spreadsheet to the TAC.
· Clear Roads TAC: Each member will fill out the spreadsheet and send their information back to Tim Croze by Friday, August 7, 2009.
· Tim Croze: Compile the Clear Roads data.

· CTC & Associates: Send the spreadsheet to the Peer Exchange attendee list and ask them to respond prior to the Peer Exchange. 
· Brian Burne: Check to see if Maine DOT has GIS staff willing to help with the project of getting the data into a map format.
APWA 2010 North American Snow Conference

Dennis Burkheimer led a discussion about how Clear Roads can get involved in the APWA Snow Conference to do some technology transfer to the cities and counties. 
· Lynn Bernhard volunteered to submit a topic and speak at the conference. 
· Several Clear Roads members are willing to travel and the TAC discussed identifying regional point people to travel and promote Clear Roads projects at conferences, as a speaker’s bureau. Clear Roads may need to pay the travel expenses given the budget issues within most states. 

· Lynn Bernhard agreed to take the lead on the speaker’s bureau concept.
>>Action Items

· Lynn Bernhard: Submit a topic to the APWA for the snow conference.
· Lynn Bernhard: Take the lead on developing a speaker’s bureau approach to Clear Roads conference presentations.
Carbide Blade Specification Discussion

The TAC had agreed last winter to discuss and compare carbide blade specifications. The discussion focused on the following:

·  One big issue for DOTs is the rise in cost. All carbide inserts for blades come from China and the cost for blades with carbide inserts has tripled over the last few years. Iowa uses about 2,000 eleven-foot sets per year and spends over a million dollars on blades. They are trying to find ways to make them last longer.

· The TAC discussed the variations in specifications between DOTs. Some agencies use 5-inch height and some use 6-inch height. There are also differences in height and thickness specifications as well as the shape of the edges. Yet it is hard to understand how the specifications could be so different when there are very few vendors and they are all probably delivering pretty standard products. 

· TAC also noted that there are differences in the price per foot that agencies are paying despite the likelihood that each agency is getting basically the same product. 

· There are also variations in blade life, though this seems to relate to differences in practices between agencies. For example, in Utah average life is 20 hours; however they use a heavy standard plow and plow an1/8 inch below the surface. Maine tracked seven sets of blades and found that the interstates averaged shorter blade life, probably due to faster speeds and other variables. 

· Blade quality is another concern. Utah tested blades and found that inferior steel was used and they rejected them, but then had difficulty finding replacements. 

· Some alternatives are becoming available, such as the Joma blades. They have a taller carbide blade, and are encased in rubber. They are lighter and easier to install. And agencies report getting 3-4 times more wear than with traditional blades with carbide inserts. 

· The TAC discussed whether it would be valuable to come up with a generic carbide blade specification as a Clear Roads project. Lynn Bernhard offered to compile everyone’s responses to these questions and possibly look at European specifications as well, so we can make comparisons. Brian Burne offered to develop a proposal for the winter meeting. 

· The TAC decided that the next “hot topic” discussions should be on Performance Measures. Tim Croze will facilitate that discussion.
CBT Distribution

The TAC discussed a request that originated with the Iowa DOT and the TCCC to put the CBT on the Internet. 
· In SICOP, the TCCC letter was discussed but no formal answer was given. However, SICOP raised the issue that various states and organizations contributed funds for the development of the CBT (and those states all have unlimited licenses). Clear Roads also contributed to the development of operational modules. 
· The question is how to address the money contributed by various groups for development if it is distributed for free. One option would be to develop a site where other states could pay for access and the funds collected could be shared with the original contributors. 
· The TAC agreed that having the training available via the web is much more convenient for everyone and also makes it easier to keep the software up-to-date. 
· They also agreed that it would make sense for AASHTO to maintain control over the any Web site developed. AASHTO would need to work with APWA to see if they would be willing to make it available for free or if the Web site would charge for access. 
· The TAC agreed that Clear Roads should draft a letter to AASHTO communicating our consensus that the CBT should be available in a web-based format and offering to help with the establishment of that Web site. 

>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates: Draft a letter to AASHTO that reflects the Clear Roads TAC’s consensus and support for making the CBT web based. 
Membership Status

The TAC discussed the issue of whether Clear Roads needs a temporary membership level for states that are having budget issues and are not able to contribute the full $25,000 for membership. The Chair and Administrator had drafted some initial thoughts on membership levels that were the basis of discussion. 

The TAC agreed that it is important to stress that this is a temporary membership status and could not be ongoing. A temporary membership would last for one year and only be renewed at the discretion of the TAC. The TAC provided additional feedback on the definition of this temporary membership level that will be incorporated into the Clear Roads Operating Procedures as follows:

For states contributing a minimum of $15,000:

· Travel expenses for meetings will be covered

· They will not have voting rights

· They can submit research proposals 
· Service on at least one project subcommittee will be mandatory   
· This level will be called a “Contributing Member.”
>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates: Update the Clear Roads Operating Procedures to reflect the outcome of this discussion. 

Winter Meeting Location

The group discussed the winter 2010 Meeting Location. Columbus, Ohio had been previously recommended, but the TAC would prefer to go to a location on the western half of the US since we were on the east coast last winter. Monty Mills offered Washington as a location and suggested either Tacoma or Olympia. Lynn Bernhard suggested Utah was a possibility as well with Salt Lake City or St. George as additional options. Kansas City was also suggested as a potential location for the winter meeting. Colleen will determine the most cost-effective location and move forward with meeting arrangements. 

>>Action Items

· CTC & Associates: Determine the most cost-effective western location to hold the meeting and move forward with arrangements.
State Reports
Clear Roads members presented reports to the group. A number of recurring issues were identified, such as budget issues, a focus on reducing salt usage and increasing the use of technology to improve efficiency of operations. A few highlights from each state that presented are noted below:
Washington 

· Two really bad winters in a row with over 600 inches in some of the mountain passes requiring a huge effort to keep them open.

· WS DOT has mostly stopped using inhibited products, except for using liquids with inhibitors to prewet.
· 2008-09 innovations included: slurry mixtures; Schmidt Stratos Hopper; WSDOT-fabricated prewet mixing chambers; using AVL (planning to go 100%).
· Future goals include expanding automatic data collection; rolling out an in-house training program; reviewing chemical application guidelines; examining corrosion issues; establishing policy and procedures for washing equipment
Wyoming 

· WY DOT implemented variable speed limits on I-80. They dropped speed limit to 65 miles per hour on some sections and state patrol can lower or raise the speed limit to 35 as needed. They’ve had good compliance with this.40 mile stretch with all electronic signs run by TMC, which patrol calls to raise and lower the speed limit.

· One foreman following MDSS and saved $100,000 putting chemicals down with sand under windy conditions and it is helping to change their practices. 

Utah

· Had a milder than usual winter and spent 10% less overall. 
· Legislature is building capacity with construction spending doubled and tripled; however, this has led to budget reductions in other areas. (Though there have been no layoffs.)
· Due to the budget cuts, they adjusted winter service levels; calibrated every spreader (ScaleTech calibrator worked extremely well); reported actual costs by shed (for awareness, on a weekly basis); eliminated mowing and litter service; reduced noxious weed control; and extended equipment life cycle.
· Utah DOT expanded Snowplow Simulator training and this season had the lowest number of plow crashes in 10 years.
· The Tow Plow was very successful and they will buy more of them this year.
Michigan

· There was more snow in the 2008-09 season, but salt usage was down. MDOT focused a lot on application rates and it seems to have helped.

· There was a rise in sand use as well. 

· M DOT changed its LOS method from three levels to two and did more of a corridor approach, which had a large impact in terms of the percentage of traffic and population affected. 
· They also had to reinforce abiding by the actual LOS, as there was previously a tendency to treat everything at a high LOS.

· Have four RWIS stations and are going to have 16 more. These are in the Upper Peninsula. 
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